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Region 2 Update
by Lee Hickinbotham Jr

Summer has ended and winter is quickly approaching. Region 2 
concluded it’s summer with a BBQ at Alum Rock Park in San Jose. 
We had approximately 40–50 people show up from all over the region. 
I think the person who traveled the farthest was Steve Thompson 
from Monterey County Parks. West Valley College Internship class 
also showed up and I signed up 9 new student members. I would like 
to give a special thanks to Pam Helmke who was kind enough to BBQ 
so that I could go around and socialize with all of our members.

The Standards and Training review committee had it’s first meeting 
in Sacramento. We reviewed some documents for the PRAC domain 
certificates and it looks like we may  possibly have two people receive 
the PRAC Generalist Ranger Certificate at the 2004 Conference in 
Anaheim. If you have met some of the domains and would like to 

receive a certificate that goes towards achieving the final certificate, mail copies of your docu-
ments to PRAC c/o Lee Hickinbotham Jr.

As my term as the Region 2 Director comes to an end in December, I just want to thank all the 
members for being part of a great organization. I hope to see all of you at the 2004 Conference 
in Anaheim.

2004 PRAC Conference
by Lee Hickinbotham Jr

PRAC CSPRA C-O-N-F-E-R-E-N-C-E. Park conference, park conference, come and enjoy the 
2004 conference in Anaheim, heim, heim. Sing the song and come along and have some fun in 

March. PRAC CSPRA C-O-N-F-E-R-E-N-C-E!!!!!

The 2004 Parks Conference is just around the corner. If you thought the 2003 conference in 
Tahoe was the best conference ever, wait until you come to Mickey’s hometown. I hear that the 
sessions are going to be some of the best ever. The field trips are going to be like no others and 
the banquet is going to be a time that will go in attendee’s minds for conferences to come.

So make plans now and don’t miss the 2004 conference in Anaheim.

PRAC CSPRA C-O-N-F-E-R-E-N-C-E.

West Nile Comes to California
by John Havicon

For the last three years, we have heard the warnings that West Nile Virus was slowly making 
it’s way to California. Well that day has come. On August 20, the first evidence of the virus was 
discovered in Imperial County with infected mosquitoes captured. On October 9th of this year 
a Riverside County resident fell ill to the virus, after working on the drains along the Santa 
Ana River. Several dead birds infected with the virus have been recovered in Riverside, San 
Bernardino, San Gabriel, Cochella Valley and Imperial County.

As park rangers, we should be concerned as we are at a higher risk than most. West Nile Virus 
has similar symptoms as encephalitis but it has a higher death rate. Most healthy persons will 
survive the virus with little to no symptoms. Some may encounter headaches, Muscle ache, 
fever and fatigue. The elderly and those with lowered immune systems have a greater chance 
of death.

Working in mosquito country makes it a little difficult for us to protect ourselves. It is recom-
mended to avoid dusk and dawn, when mosquito activity peaks. Wear long sleeves and long 
pants and other protective clothing. Apply insect repellent, according to the manufacture. Make 
sure windows and screens have tight fitting screens.

If you locate dead birds in your parks, you can report them to the California Department of 
Health via their web site: www.westnile.ca.gov. They are interested in mostly in the crow family, 
(crows, magpies, jays, and ravens), but you can report any specie of bird.
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From the President’s Desk
I hope you are all prepared for what this winter may bring you. I always get excited this time of 
year. Winter is my favorite season for many reasons. I enjoy the stormy weather winter can bring us. 
I also like the fact that winter is the season that not only ends an old year but also brings in a new 
one. Some may call me warped but I know there are many others that share my opinion, many of 
whom are fellow park professionals. With the end of the year upon us, it is also time to renew our 
membership dues and to cast our votes in the elections for the Board of Directors’ positions 
that are up for reelection. Look in the mail for your renewal notice and a ballot if you are a regular 
or honorary member. In addition to voting for board officer positions, you will also get a chance to 
cast your vote relating to the creation of a PRAC Region 6 for Nevada. The other issue to be decided 
on the ballot is whether or not we should create a retired park professional membership level. This 
is a historic vote for our association, so you won’t want to miss your chance to cast your vote. Be 
sure to return your ballot and dues renewal as soon as possible.

These are interesting and challenging times we are going through. Many of us are still struggling with 
budget issues and the uncertainty of what problems are yet to come. It is important for us to work 
together and help each other through these difficult times. PRAC is partnering with the California State 
Parks Foundation again to hold the 2nd Annual Park Advocacy Day. As you may recall from last 
year, that is a day where park supporters go to Sacramento to lobby legislators on the importance 
of parks and park funding. I will keep you informed of ways to be involved with Park Advocacy Day. 
If you would like to volunteer to help out with the event, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Be sure to mark your calendars for the 2004 Parks Conference that will be at the lovely Anaheim-
Garden Grove Crowne Plaza Resort, March 8-11. The conference planning team is working hard 
to bring you another top-notch conference. Check your mail for your registration packet that should 
be coming out around the holidays. For the latest information on the conference, visit our web site. 
I hope to see you in Anaheim.

I am pleased to announce that we have reached the membership goal I have set for the organization 
of 300 members. We currently have around 340 members. Good job to every one for doing their part in 
recruiting new members. We should all continue to promote PRAC to our fellow park professionals and 
encourage them to join.  The more of us there are working together, the more we can accomplish.

I had the pleasure of attending the Certified Interpretive Guide course hosted by the MRCA and 
instructed by Amy Lethbridge and her staff. I learned a lot while having fun with a top-notch group 
of fellow park professionals. This 40-hour course is certified both by the National Association for 
Interpretation and PRAC. This course fulfills the PRAC learning domain for Interpretation. The cost 
of the course was worth every penny and included unique culinary experiences. I even signed up 7 
new members at this training course. If any of you ever get a chance to attend this training, I highly 
recommend it. Good job to Amy and her staff for presenting a high-quality training course.

That’s all for now and let’s be careful out there!

Mike Chiesa

A Book to Report On
by Lee Hickinbotham Jr

I was going through the books on my shelf and came across an oldie but a goodie. The book is titled “Park Ranger Guide 
To Wildlife” by Arthur P. Miller, Jr and costs around $13.00.

Arthur Miller interviews over one hundred rangers from across the country to give a first hand account of wildlife in 
their region. As you read the accounts you feel as if you are right their on a nature walk. This book is great for the 
visitor, new ranger in the field or experienced rangers who need to regroup and get a fresh look on interpreting from 
other rangers in the field.

I enjoyed the book again and recommend it as a book to have on your shelf.

Take the time to read and enjoy the book.
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Advanced Officer Training
for Park Rangers

John Havicon

A Gut Feeling
by Lee Hickinbotham Jr

Advanced Officer Training for Park Rangers will once again 
be offered this year from January 26 to January 30. This 
is 40–hour POST certifiedwill be held at the Sacramento 
Regional Public Safety Center. This class differs from regu-
lar AOT courses as it is geared for specifically for Park 
Rangers in park settings.

Monday January 26—Legal Update
Learn the current changes in laws applicable to Park Rang-
ers. Northern California District Attorneys will discuss: 
Current laws; Search & Seizure; Miranda Warnings and 
Courtroom demeanor.

Tuesday, January 2—Basic Investigation
A former Bay Area investigator discusses basic investiga-
tive techniques for: Crime scenes; Burglaries; Robberies; 
Rapes; Interviewing witnesses and victims and law enforce-
ment resources

Wednesday, January 2—Interview Techniques
A former Bay Area investigator discusses how to interview 
suspects; Interrogation; Using Miranda; Observation skills 
and Amendment rights.

Thursday, January 29—Fish & Game Laws
Fish & Game Wardens will discuss Current Fish & Game 

regulations; Trespassing; Firearm and ammunition restric-
tions for hunters

Thursday, January 29—Specialized Reports
How to write reports specific to burglaries; assaults; robber-
ies and other crimes and what elements should be included 
in your reports.

Friday, January 30—Resources
Held at the Effie Yeaw Nature Center. Discuss how to talk 
to visitors regarding natural resources and resource protec-
tion, basic review of flora and fauna

Friday Evening. January 30—Advanced Firearms, 
Night shoot

County Parks Range-Masters Steve Ingalls and Morris 
McGee will familiarize you with the advantages and dis-
advantages of shooting in the dark.

Class will be held from 8:00am to 5:00pm Monday to Thurs-
day and 10:00am to 7:00pm Friday. Cost for this training 
will be $35.00 for PRAC Members and $45.00 for non-mem-
bers. For more information, please contact John Havicon 
at 916-875-6672 or email: jhavicon@sacparks.org

A while back I was doing some work behind the ranger 
station. I looked up and noticed this elderly woman looking 
my way. I smiled and went back to working on my project  
About 30 minutes later as I was heading out on a bike 
patrol I noticed the same woman walking past the ranger 
station again. I got this gut feeling that something wasn’t 
right, however, I was distracted by some visitors who had 
gone off trail down into the pickle weed. As I was educat-
ing the visitors on why they shouldn’t be standing in the 
middle of the pickle weed, the elderly woman that I had 
seen earlier came up to me.

She was Hispanic and did not speak a word of English. 
I can not speak Spanish so we were trying very hard to 
communicate with each other. I asked one of the visitors 
that I had just educated if they spoke Spanish. They said 
that the lady was saying something about a body of water. 
I got out the park map and tried to point at different loca-
tions on the map that she may recognize. She just seemed 
frustrated and walked off. My gut feeling was telling me 
that I shouldn’t just leave this lady alone. So I decided to 
follow her on my bike. As we past the nature center I went 

in and explained the incident to one of our naturalist. The 
naturalist said that she spoke Spanish and would go out 
and talk to the woman. By this time the woman was about 
a 1⁄2 mile down the trail. The naturalist caught up with the 
woman and brought the woman back to my location.

We ascertained that the elderly woman had walked over 
from an adjoining preserve approximately 7–miles away 
and was lost. She had her granddaughter’s car keys and 
did not know how to contact her granddaughter. We also 
ascertained that she had diabetes and had not eaten or had 
any water for about two hours. I contacted the ranger from 
the adjoining preserve and asked if anyone had reported a 
missing person. He informed me that he had been looking 
for the lady for approximately an hour and a half.

I returned the woman to her family and all was well. The 
moral of this story is that we need to trust our gut feel-
ings. Look for the things that seem out of the ordinary 
and follow through. If I hadn’t followed this woman she 
could have gone into a diabetic emergency and passed out 
on the trail.

It’s Time to Vote!
Don't forget to mail in your votes for the Board of Direcotors. This is also a good time to 

renew your PRAC membership. All memberships expire at the end of this year!
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The Signpost is published by 
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California (PRAC). The Association 
mailing address is P.O. Box 1535, 
Stewarts Point, CA, 95480. 
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PRAC and may be edited without 
notice. 
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id Brooks, 560 Hillcrest Dr., Ben 
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November. 
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Park Rangers Association of California
Board Officers 2003

President
Mike Chiesa
(707) 847-3245
Fax; (707) 847-3325.
e-Mail; president@CalRanger.org

Region 1 Director
Denise Edwards
(707) 539-8092
Fax; (707) 538-8038
e-Mail; region1@CalRanger.org

Region 2 Director
Lee Hickinbotham Jr.
(650) 617-3156 ext. 1633
Fax; (650) 858-2659
e-Mail; region2@CalRanger.org

Region 3 Director
Don Pearson
(530) 644-2545 ext. 307
FAX; (530) 644-1003
e-Mail; region3@CalRanger.org

Region 4 Director
Walt Young
(310) 858-7272 ext. 102
Fax; (310) 858-7212
e-Mail; region4@CalRanger.org

Region 5 Director
Don Web
(760) 244-1007
Fax; (760) 244-2744
e-Mail; region5@CalRanger.org

Past President
John Havicon
(916) 875-6672
Fax; (916) 875-6632
e-Mail; pastpres@CalRanger.org

The Signpost Editor
David Brooks
(831) 336-2948
FAX; (831) 335-1178
e-Mail: newsletter@CalRagner.org

Scholarship
Bill Hendricks
(805) 756-1246
Fax; (805) 756-1402

Executive Manager
Todd Kellog
Office; (707) 847-3077
Fax; (707) 847-3077
e-Mail; execmanager@CalRanger.org

WebMaster: Jeff Price
(805) 278-9201
e-Mail; webmaster@CalRanger.org

Membership Application
  

  name 

address

city  state zip

Phone
 home work

Employer or School

Job Classification or Major 

Voting Membership
Regular.....................................................$45
Non-voting Membership
Agency:
(1-25 persons—6 mailings) ...................... $100

25 persons—12 mailings) ........................... $150

Student.....................................................$20
Associate ................................................. $35
Supporting .......................................... $100

Park Rangers Association of California
P O Box 153

Stewarts Point, CA 95480-0153
(707) 847-3077   FAX (707) 847-3077


